
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearings / Regular Meeting 

March 13, 2014 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearings and a Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, March 13, 2014.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Michael Caldwell, Lee Jenson, Brian Matthews, Tony Patterson, Nancy Rutherford, Richard Stone and Vonn Stone.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of March 13, 2014 to order at 7:32 p.m.  
1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
· Vonn Stone sang the Star Spangled Banner. 

2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendments

· Mayor Becker opened the Public Hearing on the Proposed Text Amendments at 7:35 p.m. 
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks stated that she would be turning this over to Mr. Lee Jenson [Union County Zoning Administrator] who had volunteered.  Mr. Jenson explained that each of these amendments pertained to Union County wanting to construct a sewer pump [station]; pump stations are generally small in nature.  The couple of different proposed text amendments will probably help accommodate that type of facility.  The first is an amendment to the definition of what a subdivision is; that is submitted in two places, it’s defined in the Subdivision Ordinance and again in the Zoning Ordinance.  The basic amendment is to change that definition to exempt a lot for a pump station of this size from the definition of a subdivision; generally these things don’t need a lot of land to function, but you still need a small piece of property.  The second amendment is to classify this type of pump station as a Class IV Essential Service; this will allow it to be constructed and meet the general setbacks of that zoning district.  Again, that is just because of the size of these things; anything greater than a 5,000 square foot fenced compound is a Class II, thereby still having to meet those larger setbacks.  Mr. Jenson stated that was it in a “nut shell” and that he will take any questions if the council had them.  Mr. Jenson noted that he was accompanied by a representative from public works.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if anyone had signed up to speak.  Ms. Brooks responded no.  Mayor Becker asked if the council had any questions at this time for Mr. Jenson or the representative from public works.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there would be a need for an additional pump station if there was an opportunity to expand the sewer line even further.  Mr. Michael Caldwell from Union County Public Works responded that a pump station may be needed in the future depending on the location of it; currently they can serve a very large area with this pump station and it will serve all that was asked for by the town.  In the future it can go away, because if a sewer line comes up the creek for a new subdivision out in the fields (right now), this thing will be gone.  There is a chance to serve a lot with it, but it won’t serve everything.  Mayor Becker asked if there were any other questions or if either public works, Union County Planning and Zoning or if Ms. Brooks had any additional comments about the procedures that we’ve gone through to date on these text amendments.  Ms. Brooks commented that the planning board had unanimously recommended approval and that the Public Hearing was advertised as required.     
· Mayor Becker closed the Public Hearing on the Proposed Text Amendments at 7:43 p.m.
3.
Public Hearing – Conditional Use District Rezoning Request
· Mayor Becker opened the Public Hearing on the Conditional Use District Rezoning Request at 7:44 p.m.

· Ms. Brooks introduced the applicant Mr. Tony Patterson who was requesting to rezone his property from RA20/B4 to CD-LI, which is a conditional district.  Ms. Brooks presented a PowerPoint.  The property [an aerial view was shown] is located off of Waxhaw Highway along McNeely Road, next to the current mini-storage owned by Mr. Patterson [elder].  Ms. Brooks pointed out that the council had the site plans in their agenda packet.  When viewing the site plan, Mr. Patterson pointed out that it shows the lay out, the retention pond and the driveway entrance.  Showing the landscaping plan, Ms. Brooks clarified that Mr. Patterson will be doing this project in phases (as money allows).  Mr. Patterson responded that’s right.  The next slides showed the phase 2 erosion, side doors, details, the stormwater plan and the lighting plan.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that the lighting plan contained language which shows that the site will comply with the Mineral Springs Lighting Ordinance.  Mr. Patterson commented that he will try to keep that as a minimum and use full cut off lights; “the lights are scattered out pretty good where it won’t be lit up like a ball field, so when you ride by it should be real subtle”.  Mr. Patterson stated that he believed that the town was asking for the light to be as minimal as possible.  They tried to dress the front of it up with the office with an awning over the top of the door, brick veneer, quoins on the corners, soldier courses on the windows and the brick front of the second building is going to have the appearance of doors, the bricks are set back to make it look like doors (to dress it up), soldier courses over it and the buildings are going to be a different color (evergreen and sandstone).  Mr. Patterson explained that a lot of storage facilities have gone to that color, it kind of blends in with the trees and nature.  The buildings are going to be 390 feet long (two of them) and 45 feet wide; they are trying to get about 250 units with a lot of them being climate controlled.  Mr. Patterson stated that he thought that was where the market was heading to (climate controlled), because they actually turned someone away this week that wanted climate control; the community needs it and is ready for it.  There will be pavement from one end to the other and there will be a nice decorative fence (aluminum wrought iron look) along the front with an aluminum gate and the rest of the fence will be black vinyl, so it will fit in nice; it won’t stand out like your typical galvanized fence.  You’ve got your handicapped parking (which is a requirement) and the office is going to have a full handicapped bathroom inside.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Mr. Patterson (in reference to the pull down doors for the storage areas) what they were made of and how they will be maintained; often times with these types of units that is where you really see the rust, because it degrades faster than everything else around it.  Mr. Patterson responded that they have gotten better over the years and they make a product (similar to polyurethane) now that you can apply to them in a few years; it brings them back and they must be maintained.  Mr. Patterson added that it was going to be a nice facility; it is going to be higher priced, because of the climate control, which forces him to make it stay nice.  In addition, the trees are going to help shade, if they were just set down there baking in the sun, the sun would really fade them a lot.  Councilwoman Critz referred to the pavement and commented that typically Mineral Springs likes to keep things a little more natural, but certainly pavement is applicable and even necessary in some situations; however, there are products out there now that are more porous.  Councilwoman Critz asked Mr. Patterson if he had looked at that rather than just standard paving, so that he would have a less impervious surface.  Mr. Patterson responded that he had not, but he could look into it; he didn’t know there was anything else out there except for concrete and pavement.  Councilwoman Critz commented that there was and Mayor Becker might know a little more about the product itself, but she knew that Waxhaw has used it in some areas and it is semi-impervious, which creates less run off.  Mayor Becker noted that Kevin Herring, the engineer [for the project] was present and he pointed out that MJ Namin, our town consultant has reviewed the detention and run off plans to make sure that the detention and stormwater post construction facilities are able to mitigate any potential run off, even if the pavement is impervious.  Mr. Patterson commented that the engineer would be glad to answer those questions.  

· Ms. Brooks continued the PowerPoint presentation: The required Public Informational Meeting (PIM) was held on January 28, 2014, and no negative feedback was received at that meeting.  One comment was received through the mail from Mr. Mike Campbell indicating that he did not have a pro or con position; however, he would oppose the rezoning until he could do some further investigation.  After sending Mr. Campbell a letter along with some documentation about the rezoning, Ms. Brooks did not hear back from him (that letter was included in the agenda packet).  A letter was received from Ms. Virginia Edgeworth from Phoenix Lumber, who wanted to go on record in support of the rezoning request (that letter is also in the agenda packet). The Planning Board has reviewed this application and they have recommended approval as submitted.  Notice of this public hearing was provided in accordance with North Carolina General Statutes and the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance.  Town Engineer, MJ Namin has reviewed and approved these plans based on the minimum acceptable standards of the town as noted:  1) the driveway pipe should be 15 inches; that has been corrected on the plan.  2) the BMP design for water quality must be approved by the State DWQ (Division of Water Quality); that approval is on file and 3) the driveway location and design needs to be approved by DOT; that has also been approved.  Mr. Patterson is not seeking any conditions that are less restrictive than those required by the ordinance.  For example: design, density, signage, screening, landscaping or dimensional standards.  The plans submitted are in compliance with the regulations set forth in our zoning ordinance.  Town Council shall have the authority to grant the application as submitted, deny approval of the application, or approve the application with additional conditions and or deviations from the requirements of the ordinance per Section 5 below, which are usually agreed on by the applicant and the town council.  The council can submit the application back to planning board for further study. In approving the petition or the reclassification of the property to a CD District, the town council may require that reasonable and appropriate conditions be attached to the approval of the petition.  Such conditions shall be limited to those that address the conformance of the development and use of the site to any town ordinances and officially adopted comprehensive Land Use Plan or other officially adopted plan and those that address the impacts reasonably expected to be generated by the development or use of this site.  The petitioner will have a reasonable opportunity to consider and respond to any additional requirements prior to approval or denial by the town council. Except as provided, none of these conditions shall be less restrictive than any requirements that would otherwise pertain to that particular development if it were located in the corresponding general zoning district.  Section 12.1.11(d) of the zoning ordinance states that any action taken by this town council on a conditional district rezoning shall be accompanied by statements that: 1) analyze whether the rezoning is consistent with an adopted comprehensive plan and any other officially adopted plan and 2) why it considers the action taken to be reasonable and in the public interest.  Ms. Brooks explained that the Future Land Use Plan shows this property as Highway Corridor, which is defined in the Land Use Plan as an area that allows for the development of corporate office campuses and institutional uses, which shall be permitted only through the Conditional Zoning process.  The Land Use Plan speaks to non-residential uses outside of the town center by encouraging a variety of non-residential land uses, which will be aesthetically pleasing, adding long term economic benefit to the community and which will not ultimately lead to commercial sprawl, which will be done by concentrating Light Industrial development along Highway 75 at the outskirts of town as shown on the Future Land Use plan.  The town is going to encourage business campuses along Highway 75 in the area designated on the Future Land Use plan as Highway Corridor.  The action plan called for in the Land Use Plan is for the town to amend the zoning ordinance to include campus business.  This type of zoning allows for the development of corporate office campus, institutional and light industrial uses.  We are going to minimize the impacts of business and industrial uses on neighboring uses.  The action plan called for in the Land Use Plan is to review and strengthen screening requirements and to review minimal lots sizes for industrial uses.  The action set out in the Land Use Plans calls for this area to be campus business, as designated on Future Land Use map, which allows for the development of corporate office campus and institutional light industrial; therefore rezoning this property to CD-LI is consistent with an officially adopted plan.  The proposed amendment is reasonable as it follows the Land Use Plan for non-residential uses outside of the town center concentrating light industrial development along Highway 75 at the outskirts of town as shown on the Future Land Use map.  It will serve the public interest by providing additional storage units.  Ms. Brooks asked the town council if they had anything to add that they would deem appropriate or if they had any questions or if they wanted to wait until they get to that agenda item.  Mayor Becker responded that was up to the council and asked if anyone had signed up to speak at the Public Hearing.  Ms. Brooks responded that no one had signed up.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the specific lighting had been reviewed and if it fell under the ordinance regulations.  Ms. Brooks responded nothing specific yet, but yes it will fall under our lighting ordinance; it has to.  Mr. Patterson offered that the setbacks are 80 feet, so the lights themselves will be 56 feet off the property line and they will shine from the fence towards the unit, so there won’t be any pollution at all on neighbors.  Mr. Patterson added that they are going to save pine trees across the front and down the sides; they will probably be leveled up a little bit and cleaned up, so they will grow better and it should look pretty good.  Mr. Patterson didn’t think it was going to jump out at you when you go through there.  Mr. Patterson has not picked out where the sign is going to be yet, because he hasn’t started clearing, but he will get up with Ms. Brooks later on and make sure that it is in compliance; it will be a little small sign out front just to let them know who they are.  
· Mayor Becker closed the Public Hearing on the Conditional Use District Rezoning Request at 8:02 p.m.
4.
Public Comments

· Richard Stone – 4023 Highway 205, Marshville, NC.
· Nancy Rutherford – 2807 Valley Farm Road, Waxhaw, NC.
5.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to pass the consent agenda as it was presented containing the following:
A. February 13, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes, February 18, 2014 Special Meeting Minutes and February 27, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. January 2014 Tax Collector’s Report
C. Duplicate Tax Refund
D. January 2014 Finance Report

and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
6.
Consideration of the Proposed Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker explained that this is the first of the zoning changes and he would turn it back over to Ms. Brooks and open the discussion of considering the proposed text amendments, which was the first Public Hearing presented by Mr. Jenson.  Ms. Brooks asked that the council seriously consider approving the text amendments, so that Union County can bring that sewer line to us.  Mayor Becker commented that we have an official staff recommendation and asked if there was a planning board recommendation.  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she would like to make a motion to approve the Zoning Ordinance Article 2.  Ms. Brooks asked that the council adopt the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency first.  Councilman Countryman noted that it was the Subdivision Ordinance [also].  Councilwoman Critz read the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency as follows: “In reference to the proposed text amendments of Article 2 of the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance: The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendments to be ‘reasonable’ as they will enable Union County Public Works to construct a pump station that is required for the installation of the sewer line that will provide sewer service to properties in the downtown area along Highway 75.  The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendment to be ‘consistent’ with the Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan contained therein, which specifically calls for periodic review to make sure that the Zoning Ordinance is as up-to-date as possible.  Adopted this the 13th day of March 2014”. 

· Councilman Critz made a motion to approve the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

· Councilwoman Critz stated that she would like to officially say thank you again to those that worked on staff and have worked so diligently with our staff.  “I want to thank Richard Helms, who took the initiative, he was not the only county commissioner, it was a unanimous vote, so we need to give a shout out to all the county commissioners, but Mr. Helms took the initiative and I want to thank him for that because we were kind of at a stalemate and the right hand didn’t seem to know what the left hand was doing and we have come together for what we think are going to be some really exciting opportunities, so thank you so much”, Councilwoman Critz said.  Mayor Becker noted that the council adopted the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency for the text amendment to Article 2 – Definitions, and called for a motion to support the amendments to the Zoning Ordinance, Article 2 – Definitions.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the amendments to Zoning Ordinance Article 2 – Definitions and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker noted that the council now has the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency for the Subdivision Ordinance, Article 1 – Introductory Provisions amendment to consider.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to adopt the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency for Subdivision Ordinance, Article 1 – Introductory Provisions and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker noted that the final follow up is to have a motion to adopt the amendments to the Subdivision Ordinance, Article 1 – Introductory Provisions.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the amendments for Subdivision Ordinance, Article 1 – Introductory Provisions and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

· The text amendments are as follows:

ARTICLE 1 – Subdivision Ordinance 

Add:

Section 110.  “Subdivision Defined”


5.
The division of a tract for the sole purpose of the placement of permanent equipment and buildings for the provision of water and sewer service.

ARTICLE 2

DEFINITIONS OF TERMS USED IN THIS ORDINANCE

Amend: 


b)
Class II.

Booster stations, pumping stations, with a total fenced compound area greater than 5,000 square feet, switching facilities, substations, lift stations, or other similarly required facilities in connection with telephone, wireless communications, electricity, stream, water, water storage, sewer, or other similar utilities.  This classification is not intended to govern apparatus and functions set out in Essential Services Class IV more particularly defined below.  


d)
Class IV. 

Subterranean neighborhood or cabinet style switching facilities designed to handle telephone transmissions within the immediate vicinity of the Town of Mineral Springs and pumping stations with a fenced compound area of 5,000 square feet or less.


Subdivision.

The division of a tract of land into two (2) or more lots, building sites, or other divisions when any one or more of those divisions is created for the purpose of sale or building development (whether immediate or future) and including all divisions of land involving the dedication of a new street or a change in existing streets; but the following shall not be included within this definition:  (I) the combination or recombination of portions of previously platted lots where the total number of lots is not increased and the resultant lots are equal to or exceed the minimum standards set forth in this Ordinance, (II) the division of land into parcels individually greater than ten (10) acres where no street right-of-way dedication is involved; or (III) the public acquisition by purchase of strips of land for widening or opening streets; or (IV) the division of a tract in single ownership whose entire area is no greater than two (2) acres into not more than three (3) lots, where no street right-of-way dedication is involved and where the resultant lots are equal to or exceed the minimum standards set forth in this Ordinance; or (4) the division of a tract for the sole purpose of the placement of permanent equipment and buildings for the provision of water and sewer service.

· Mayor Becker pointed out the letter that was in front of the council and stated that he thought it was appropriate at this time to bring to everyone’s attention that Scott Honeycutt, Engineering Division Manager of Public Works was confirming that the low bid was approved by the Board of Commissioners on January 21st; this was the last technical hurdle.  The Notice to Proceed will be issued March 24th with a contract expected completion date of 180 days (October 19th).  Anybody who has business property who might be here tonight can certainly start getting in touch with public works to get themselves set up for being able to be one of the first to hook onto this and bring us some really good businesses.  Mayor Becker commented that he would like to echo Councilwoman Critz’ thanks; this has been an uphill battle.  The town made formal requests way back when there was an allocation plan that had been adopted amidst much controversy in public works and the Board of Commissioners.  The town was “begging”, sending letters and adopting resolutions saying “please put us on, at least put us on the phase III”, but “no” we weren’t getting on.  This is something the town has been waiting for and we are really grateful that the county is showing this confidence to put this type of investment of rate payer money into our town to help facilitate our economic development, which Mayor Becker believes will certainly pay the county back as well.  It’s going to be a win/win for everybody, especially the residents of Union County.  
7.
Presentation by Union County Executive Director of Growth Management
· Ms. Brooks informed Mr. Brian Matthews that she had distributed the letter from the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) and a copy of the article that she had sent to him and to the council.  Mr. Matthews thanked the council and Mayor Becker.  Mr. Matthews explained that he is new to his position as the Executive Director for Growth Management for Union County, but he is not new to Union County.  He has been in Union County for over 12 years and was the manager in Stallings for 12 years, so he is very familiar with the municipal side of government and is looking forward to his role with the county.  Mr. Matthews thanked the council for their help with the project that they just approved; “when municipalities benefit, the county benefits, so it is a partnership and that’s going to be sort of our mantra here at the county”.  The county is looking to partner with their communities on growth management and that means smart growth, which means preparing for commercial as well as residential developments.  
· Mr. Matthews explained that he had a discussion with the District Engineer for NCDOT today.  In light of those comments, Mr. Matthews stated that his presentation was probably going to be very short and he thought that the council was going to enjoy what he learned today.  Mr. Matthews explained that the NCDOT (the Division Office here in our area) had previously issued a letter to all municipalities saying that they would no longer review plans, inspect or do any maintenance for subdivision streets within municipalities and that was not common for them.  Over the years, they have for towns like Mineral Springs, Wesley Chapel and a lot of our smaller communities done the inspections and they have taken over maintenance and ownership of those streets, but that’s become a bit of a burden, so they took the position of “we are not going to take any more of these streets, we are not going to do any more plan review, inspections”, which sort of threw everybody into a bit of a pickle, because a lot of these small towns do not have the staff or the abilities to take on some of those roles.  However, at the Raleigh level, they did discuss this matter and determined that it was not appropriate for them to essentially exclude that service from non-Powell Bill communities.  Powell Bill funds are funds received by towns that choose to be part of the maintenance system, which own and maintains roadways; a town must have a certain tax rate in order to receive those funds.  Those municipalities that count on NCDOT will no longer have NCDOT doing plan review, any type of inspections or accepting ownership and maintenance of those streets.  Within municipalities that do not have Powell Bill funds, the NCDOT will continue to review, inspect and accept ownership and maintenance of those streets.  Mr. Matthews stated that that letter has not gone out yet, but it will be going out soon and Mineral Springs will get a copy of it.  Mr. Matthews further explained that he believed that the intent here was really more related to those municipalities that receive some level of funding and those municipalities should be responsible for maintenance of streets.  If you don’t receive any funding, you are not in any kind of danger of having to take that role on; however, if the town reaches the point where they qualify for Powell Bill funds the NCDOT will not review plans, inspect or take over maintenance.  Mayor Becker clarified that a municipality that gets Powell Bill funding gets a fairly generous allocation from the State; one portion is based on population and one portion is based on miles of road in the town, so even for a town as small as Mineral Springs it could be in the hundreds of thousands a year.  That would give the town the money to be able to maintain those subdivision roads and that is what they intended it for.  In order to qualify for Powell Bill funding you must have a tax rate of at least five cents per one hundred dollars [in valuation].  Mineral Springs has two and half cents, we have never really had the urge from the public to double the taxes and find ways to spend it; therefore, we couldn’t get Powell Bill money if we wanted to participate.  Mayor Becker referred to Mr. Matthews and stated that was one of the things that worried us, so his news was welcome.  Mr. Matthews responded that Ms. Brooks had sent him the article, he had heard a little bit, but he hadn’t seen the article and then today he got confirmation from the District Engineer that that was the position.  The town will receive something formally to that affect, but Mr. Matthews thought it would make the town very happy.  Councilman Countryman commented that it was reasonable to say that if a community doesn’t have a road and highway department that somebody else needs to take care of it and only those communities that grow to the point where they would be eligible for that funding that would then command them to do the job.  If you don’t have the resources to do any of those tasks, realistically the road system in North Carolina would probably go away if somebody didn’t take care of them.  Councilwoman Critz added that without this revision, Mineral Springs would be forced to raise taxes and forced to take on a role that isn’t really reasonable for a community the size of ours. Mr. Matthews responded that they understand and that Ms. Brooks and he had discussed this, which was one of the reasons why he was coming here this evening; if it had stayed in place “what could the county to do to help you with some of those things”? Obviously, the county couldn’t take over ownership and maintenance, but what were the other things they could assist the town with; fortunately we don’t have to worry about that now.  Mr. Matthews wanted the council to understand that the county views their role as a partner and that was the whole purpose behind his original intent to come to this meeting; to show the council that the county is a partner and not just for the sewer, but everything that they do.  The mayor and council thanked Mr. Matthews.  

8.
Consideration of the Conditional Use District Rezoning Request
· Mayor Becker explained that this agenda item was the rezoning request, which was the subject of the second Public Hearing tonight.  Ms. Brooks noted that she had given her presentation earlier and at this time the council could talk with Mr. Patterson and Mr. Herring.  Mayor Becker commented “in case they have more questions” and asked Ms. Brooks if there was a Statement of Reasonableness.  Ms. Brooks responded that it was included in the agenda packet.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she would like to make a comment to the landowner/developer and the public; this piece of property lies between existing storage and a future church building and there are not a lot of things that would fit well in that area that wouldn’t conflict or would suit nicely.  Councilwoman Critz stated that “this is a great idea”, there is more and more need for climate controlled storage (with musical instruments and other valuables).  The proposal that has been made with the aesthetic appreciation is a huge plus for all of us, because “none of us want to see any of our small communities known as the storage unit town”, but Councilwoman Critz thought this was tastefully presented and she appreciated them going the extra mile to do that.   
·  
 Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency for the Conditional Use Rezoning District, in reference to the proposed map amendment Tax Parcel #06-060-007H from RA20/B4 to CD-LI and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker asked the council if there were any conditions in addition that they wish to impose or do they wish to approve the actual rezoning request.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the rezoning request from RA20/B4 to CD-LI for Tax Parcel #06-060-007H with all conditions in the site plan presented by the Zoning Administrator and approved by the Planning Board and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker commented that this was the “first one” [Conditional Use District] and the town is looking forward to a new project.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that she knew Mr. Patterson’s dad and she thinks that he does a great job maintaining his property on the corner, so she knows he will put him to shame.  Mr. Patterson responded that he would take real good care of it, he guaranteed the council; “and it is going to very nice”.  Mr. Patterson personally thanked Ms. Brooks and explained that she had been a great help and worked with him through this whole project and gave him good advice.  “I just want to give her kudos on that”, Mr. Patterson said.  Councilwoman Critz responded that “she is top notch”.  The council thanked Mr. Patterson.  Mayor Becker thanked Mr. Patterson for all the detail and effort to really do a good project.     

9.
Discussion on the Literacy Council of Union County Spelling Bee
· Mayor Becker pointed out the memo in the agenda packet, as well as the email he had received from Caroline Cate.  The Literacy Council is changing the structure of the Union County Spelling Bee, which has become a tradition for us after two short years of the Town of Mineral Springs participating as the Mineral Stings.  It is up-in-the-air right now; it’s certainly not taking place this month, which is too bad because it was a really good partnership.  Last year, we were able to partner with Parkwood High School and had a Senior Honors English student (who had turned 18 in time to qualify) and a Senior Honors English teacher that joined Mayor Becker on the Mineral Stings team, which placed in the final four of 16 teams.  Mayor Becker stated “we were proud of that”.  The Mineral Stings also won the Spirit Stick Award, which is given to the team with the loudest cheering section.  The cheering section was made up of students from Julie Johnson’s Honors English class at Parkwood High School and several of her girls’ varsity soccer players from Parkwood High School.  During the breaks (it’s a long spelling bee that goes on for about three hours) people would go up to Mayor Becker and say “where did you find all those wonderful young people who are so enthusiastic” and he would tell them “that is Parkwood High School for you, one of our finest schools in the county and we are proud of them, proud of their teacher, proud of the student named Amy Brooks” (who was the participant).  If the event is moved to the fall, we may not have an 18 year old student available, because it is an adult spelling bee, so things may change.  Mayor Becker explained that was the announcement, the question becomes, we have been supporting the Literacy Council, if the spelling bee takes place in the fall, it won’t be this fiscal year, does the council have any interest in making a contribution this fiscal year anyway (it would have been our application fee of $300) and take this up next year to see if there is something we can participate in or do we just want to let them go?  The funding decision is a council decision and the postponement of the spelling bee is something we have no control over.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that it is imperative that we continue to support the Literacy Council, that doesn’t minimize it, because they are not having the spelling bee and all the fun that takes place; “we still need literacy”.  Councilwoman Coffey believes that we certainly need to give them $300.  Councilwoman Neill stated that it has certainly benefitted our community in the past, so she believed we should. 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to fund the Union County Literacy Council at the $300 level and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  Mayor Becker clarified even though we can’t be the Mineral Stings this year.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she can’t tell you how much fun the spelling bee is and she hoped that when they do have it, more of the council will go; it is great, so we need to support it.  The aforementioned motion by Councilwoman Coffey passed unanimously as follows:      


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

10.
Consideration of Purchasing a Steeplechase Ad
· Mayor Becker explained that April 26th is the Queen’s Cup Steeplechase, which will be held at Brooklandwood Farms (right behind us here in Mineral Springs).  Mayor Becker believed this was the 14th running in Mineral Springs, since they became part of our community.  For several years, the town has been advertising in their race program; it is a full page black and white ad, which shows our sign and specifies that our philosophy is “Conservation by Design” and that we welcome conservation buyers and horse owners to keep our town on the map.  Mayor Becker explained that the race program is a separate funding source within the Steeplechase operation and all net proceeds from advertising go directly to the charity.  This year the Queen’s Cup is benefitting the Alzheimer’s Association.  Mayor Becker further explained that he just spoke with Race Director Carrington Price this morning.  The Queen’s Cup has sponsored very fine nonprofits over the years: Catawba Lands Conservancy, Make-a-Wish Foundation, Purple Heart Homes and Susan G. Komen.  These are just a wrath of high quality beneficial nonprofits that benefit from it (to the tune of as much as $50,000 a year).  Ms. Price said that she has never had the enthusiasm that she’s getting back to her with the Alzheimer’s Association as the beneficiary; it’s something that has touched so many of us in our families and will continue to touch many more of us as our families age, so it is certainly a cause.  Mayor Becker stated that “we encourage you all to buy your tickets to the Steeplechase and attend; it’s a great event and Mineral Springs is proud to be the home of the Queen’s Cup”.  Mayor Becker explained that he didn’t want to just give them $300 for an ad; the council likes to approve it every year if they still feel it is appropriate to support.      
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve it at the $300.00 rate for a full page black and white ad and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None
11.
Consideration of Participating in 2015 Urban Archery Season

· Ms. Brooks explained that this was our annual renewal in the Urban Archery Season, which runs from January 10th to February 14th, 2015.  Councilman Countryman explained that this is archery hunt only and the idea of it is it’s a way to manage the ever growing deer population particularly in Union County and in other urban areas.  Deer are probably one of the most adaptable animals out there and as long as they can secure food, water and cover there are virtually no or very minimal predators on the deer population in North Carolina, so it is growing exponentially.  We are all faced with the deer in our backyards at times consuming vegetable gardens and plants.  Urban Archery Season is a way to effectively manage the deer population once the general deer season concludes.  It is very specific, it’s within town boundaries with very explicit hunting zones and it also insures that every archer that participates has to have specific landowner permission to conduct those activities.  Councilman Countryman stated that he has been a proponent of ensuring that this Urban Archery Season continues through each succeeding year; it is an essential part of our game management strategy.     
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve once again the Urban Archery Season as it was designated by Ms. Brooks for the year 2015 and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  Councilwoman Critz commented that her husband is also an archery hunter and they know people who grow crops in McNeely Road and Collins Road areas that are damaged, some significantly, by the deer population, so it is eating into the profits of our farmers.  Councilwoman Critz also mentioned that there was a woman that was brutally killed on Highway 16 in the Waxhaw City limits this year by a deer coming through her front windshield; this is a serious issue.  This is certainly not the only thing that we should be looking to do, but as Councilman Countryman said it is an important component of our management program.  Councilman Countryman added that we have a new business in Mineral Springs called Skip’s Archery; they moved here from Indian Trail.  Councilman Countryman encouraged those people that have an interest to support this great addition to our community.  Councilwoman Cureton commented that she hit a deer on Highway 200, he went over her car and she was not hurt, but the deer was killed.  The aforementioned motion by Councilman Countryman passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill and LaMonica  

Nays:  None  

12.
Staff Updates
· Ms. Brooks pointed out that she had given everybody a copy of an email that she had received this week.   

13.
Other Business
· Councilwoman Critz requested that the council consider an item for next month’s agenda for some dialogue concerning the festival.  Councilwoman Critz noted that she knew there were some volunteers and that Ms. Barbara Erps [Festival Coordinator] was present this evening and she wondered if the council would like to advertise and have a “town hall” type meeting to have a more dialogue environment for that one issue.  This would be separate meeting that would also give the town an opportunity to advertise and pull in more volunteers for Ms. Erps to enlist from the community; it would give a broader opportunity to pull them in.  Councilwoman Critz stated that it was just a thought and she knew that some of the other council members had thoughts as to how the town might go about this, but she thought that we needed to increase our volunteer base.  As expressed in the last meeting and the comments made by Ms. Rutherford tonight, the town needs a better way to get information out there.  Councilwoman Critz commented that council meetings are not an appropriate place for that type of dialogue, but “town hall” meetings are and we haven’t had one in a really long time.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she thought this was a good idea and requested that that be a suggestion for the council to think about for the next month’s agenda; to call for it sometime pretty soon. 

· Councilwoman Neill offered that in our last newsletter Ms. Brooks placed a request for people in our community to submit their email [addresses] to the town.  Councilwoman Neill asked Ms. Brooks how many newsletters were mailed out and how many people submitted their emails with that request.  Ms. Brooks responded 1,025 and three people are on our email list.  Mayor Becker commented that was a good question and explained that he was talking to somebody who is not in our community about that and was told that the town should advertise that in every newsletter just to keep reminding them.  Mayor Becker stated that he hoped that Ms. Brooks would offer that in the next newsletter.  Ms. Brooks responded yes, it will stay.  Mayor Becker continued that it will stay as a regular thing and maybe we can grow that email notification list; three is a start.  Ms. Brooks added that she was somehow going to fit it onto the website.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she thought people need to understand, because like Councilwoman Cureton does not have an email, and she doesn’t frequent her own email as much as some people do, so you wouldn’t want to give people the impression that it would be seen immediately by all of the council.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that the council emails are on the town website along with their phone number.  Councilman Countryman referred to Ms. Brooks and commented that it is important for Ms. Brooks to clarify, as she has with the council, the use of email to the audience.  Mayor Becker added “the public records nature”.  Ms. Brooks responded that all emails to and from anyone one on the council, herself or anyone in the town is a public record and is subject to review by third parties.  Emails must be retained for a specific amount of time; it really depends on what’s in the email as to how long it has to be saved.  Ms. Brooks noted that the council needs to “brush up” on their records retention rules if they are going to start communicating by email.  Ms. Brooks explained that council emails, whether personal or business, are public record if it has to do with town business and the council are the custodians of that public record and are therefore subject to people asking them for public records.  Ms. Brooks advised the council to figure out how to keep a record of them.  Ms. Brooks gave an example [of an email that someone may not think is a public record]: if someone emails and says “hey why don’t we go to lunch today at 12:00 p.m.” and “oh, by the way there is a pot hole on Highway 75 at such and such, what can you do about it”.  The whole email then becomes a public record.  It is the same for a text; if someone texts the same thing, then that council member has to figure out how to maintain that text.  As far as complaints go, they must be retained for a year.  Ms. Brooks explained that she and Councilman Countryman were talking one night about all of the classes and updates she gets, it would be great for the council to get all of those updates; Ms. Brooks has the documentation that she could share with the council and maybe the council could have a meeting to have a lesson.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she thought they should.  Councilman Countryman suggested a work session.  Mayor Becker commented that perhaps Ms. Brooks could do what Fleming Bell would do and teach the council in an hour long thing; that would be a great benefit to the council.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested a council retreat. Mayor Becker responded “we are not going that far”, but those specific requests that Councilwoman Critz and the commenters have brought up and Ms. Brooks’ comments could sort of be merged into next month.  Ms. Brooks asked if Mayor Becker meant a work session.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that the council needed to put a retreat on the calendar; there are some issues now.  Councilwoman Critz concurred.  Mayor Becker responded that was something they could work on; maybe that can be brought in next month too.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she wanted to bring it up so everybody could be thinking about it, because we have a world traveler.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that the town had done one at Wingate College and it was great and very helpful.   Councilwoman Coffey agreed and stated that the council needs that as soon as it can be calendared.  Ms. Brooks asked Councilwoman Coffey if she wanted that to be placed on the next agenda for consideration.  Councilwoman Coffey responded yes and everybody can be thinking about a specific date that will work best for them.  Ms. Brooks asked if the council would also want a facilitator for it.  Mayor Becker responded that it is always best to have a third party.  Ms. Brooks stated “so I should also be looking for someone who does…”  Councilwoman Coffey responded right.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica requested to be put on the agenda for next month and explained that at the last council meeting she had offered to take a look at the flow of the meetings to see what we might be able to do to pick up, either reorder or additional public comments; next month Councilwoman LaMonica will present some recommendations.   

14. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, March April 10, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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